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method of reduction is determined by 
whether entitlement to reduced bene-
fits began before 1978 or after 1977. 
When an individual is entitled to more 
than one benefit which is reduced for 
age, the rules for reducing the benefit 
increases apply to each reduced ben-
efit. 

(c) How is the reduction computed for 
increases after 1977?—(1) Entitlement to 
reduced benefits after 1977. If an indi-
vidual becomes entitled after 1977 to a 
benefit reduced for age, and the pri-
mary insurance amount on which the 
reduced benefit is based is increased, 
the amount of the increase payable to 
the individual is reduced by the same 
percentage as we use to reduce the ben-
efit in the month of initial entitle-
ment. Where the reduced benefit of an 
individual has been adjusted at full re-
tirement age (age 62 and full retire-
ment age for widows or widowers), any 
increase to which the individual be-
comes entitled thereafter is reduced by 
the adjusted percentage. 

(2) Entitlement to reduced benefits be-
fore 1978. For an individual, who be-
came entitled to a benefit reduced for 
age before 1978, whose benefit may be 
increased as a result of an increase in 
the primary insurance amount after 
1977, we increase the amount of the 
benefit by the same percentage as the 
increase in the primary insurance 
amount. 

(d) How was the reduction computed for 
increases prior to 1978? When the individ-
ual’s primary insurance amount in-
creased, the amount of the increase 
was reduced separately under §§ 404.410 
and 404.411. The separate reduction was 
based on the number of months from 
the effective date of the increase 
through the month of attainment of 
age 65. This reduced increase amount 
was then added to the reduced benefit 
that was in effect in the month before 
the effective date of the increase. The 
result was the new monthly benefit 
amount. 

[68 FR 4710, Jan. 30, 2003] 

§ 404.415 Deductions because of excess 
earnings. 

(a) Deductions because of insured indi-
vidual’s earnings. Under the annual 
earnings test, we will reduce your 
monthly benefits (except disability in-

surance benefits based on the bene-
ficiary’s disability) by the amount of 
your excess earnings (as described in 
§ 404.434), for each month in a taxable 
year (calendar year or fiscal year) in 
which you are under full retirement 
age (as defined in § 404.409(a)). 

(b) Deductions from husband’s, wife’s, 
and child’s benefits because of excess 
earnings of the insured individual. We 
will reduce husband’s, wife’s, and 
child’s insurance benefits payable (or 
deemed payable—see § 404.420) on the 
insured individual’s earnings record be-
cause of the excess earnings of the in-
sured individual. However, beginning 
with January 1985, we will not reduce 
the benefits payable to a divorced wife 
or a divorced husband who has been di-
vorced from the insured individual for 
at least 2 years. 

(c) Deductions because of excess earn-
ings of beneficiary other than the insured. 
If benefits are payable to you (or 
deemed payable—see § 404.420) on the 
earnings record of an insured indi-
vidual and you have excess earnings (as 
described in § 404.430) charged to a 
month, we will reduce only your bene-
fits for that month under the annual 
earnings test. Child’s insurance bene-
fits payable by reason of being disabled 
will be evaluated using Substantial 
Gainful Activity guidelines (as de-
scribed in § 404.1574 or § 404.1575). This 
deduction equals the amount of the ex-
cess earnings. (See § 404.434 for charging 
of excess earnings where both the in-
sured individual and you, a beneficiary, 
have excess earnings.) 

[70 FR 28811, May 19, 2005] 

§ 404.417 Deductions because of non-
covered remunerative activity out-
side the United States; 45 hour and 
7-day work test. 

(a) Deductions because of individual’s 
activity—(1) Prior to May 1983. For 
months prior to May 1983, a 7-day work 
test applies in a month before benefit 
deductions are made for noncovered re-
munerative activity outside the United 
States. A deduction is made from any 
monthly benefit (except disability in-
surance benefits, child’s insurance ben-
efits based on the child’s disability, or 
widow’s or widower’s insurance bene-
fits based on the widow’s or widower’s 
disability) payable to an individual for 
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